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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:02 p.m., on Wednesday, August 18, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Trustee Phil McCaffrey led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President 

Pam Keith

Phil McCaffrey

Willie McKnight

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Area #4 – Benicia, Vallejo, Suisun

Others Present:

James Bracy, Vice President, Student Services

Floyd Hogue, Ph.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President, Administrative and Business Services

Ernesto Fuentes, J.D., Director of Human Resources

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board President Claffey informed the Board and public of two changes to the employment section of the Consent Agenda:  (1) addition of “Dawna Murphy” as the Accounting Specialist II – Student Accounts, CSEA, 40 hours weekly/12 months, effective August “30,” 2004 and (2) “Donna Vessels” as Curriculum Analyst, CSEA, 40 hours weekly/12months, effective August 19, 2004.  

Moved by Trustee Phil McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda as amended.  The motion passed unanimously.

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

There were no comments from the public.

6.
REPORTS 

(a)
Academic Senate

There was no report.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the Academic Senate would meet on Thursday, August 19, 2004.  

(b)
Superintendent-President

· Presentation of Coca-Cola Scholarship Award to Amanda Jean Smith

Dr. Perfumo introduced Amanda Jean Smith, winner of the 2004 Coca – Cola Two-Year Scholarship for Community Colleges.  Ms. Smith was presented with a Certificate of Recognition and photographed with the Governing Board and Superintendent-President.  Congratulations were extended to Ms. Smith from the Board and Dr. Perfumo for her academic achievement and the role model she demonstrates for her children and other students.  Ms. Smith was lauded with a round of applause.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that 14 of the 15 faculty vacancies have been filled; the position of DSPS Counselor/Coordinator is in the final hiring stages.  Board members were provided with a list of new faculty, staff and management employees.  An all-day orientation for new employees was held earlier today.  Dr. Perfumo introduced Dr. Floyd Hogue, Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs and Dr. Ernie Fuentes, new Director of Human Resources.  An e-mail was sent campus-wide to introduce Dr. Hogue and Dr. Fuentes to the campus community.  Final interviews for four remaining vacant management positions are in progress:  Associate Vice President, Workforce and Community Development; Vice President, Student Services; Dean, Business Division and Dean, Trade/Technical Division.  

Dr. Perfumo reported that she spoke with Rosemary Thurston who asked Dr. Perfumo to express her deep gratitude for the floral arrangement sent in remembrance of Bill Thurston.  Dr. Perfumo will coordinate a date with Mrs. Thurston to hold a memorial service on campus in honor of Trustee Thurston and will inform Board members of the date and time.  

Dr. Perfumo stated that preparations are being made for the beginning of the Fall Semester with optional Flex Cal activities beginning August 18, required Flex Cal on August 20 and students arriving on Monday, August 23.   Dr. Perfumo reported that enrollment looks very good at this point of registration.  There has been concern since the state budget has been adopted that the increase in enrollment fees from $18 to $26 per unit may affect some students’ ability to attend college.  We are trying to get information out in the media to let people know financial aid and Board of Governors’ grants are available to assist students in continuing their education at Solano Community College.  The Chancellor’s Office has also done a radio campaign about financial aid being available to community college students.  

Dr. Perfumo expressed deep gratitude to Vice President Bracy for handling the administration of the College and keeping operations running smoothly during her absence for surgery and recovery.  

· Bond Update

Tom Berger, Kitchell Program Manager, presented an overview of the Bond Update.  

Construction Update 

Construction of the new tennis courts has begun.  The project is on schedule and scheduled for completion on September 22, 2004.  

Center Update

Site tours have been conducted at both Vallejo and Vacaville Center sites with District representatives and with Allan Petersen, a consultant who is helping Kitchell amend the site approval package for the Vacaville site for review/approval by the Chancellor’s Office.  A preliminary notice is also being prepared for center status and site approval in Vallejo.  Kitchell has met with City of Vallejo engineers and outside civil consultants to coordinate activities for the entrance to the Vallejo Center and the upgrades along Columbus Parkway.  

Project Design Update

The schematic design has begun for the Vallejo Center.  The programming phase is concluding for the Student Learning Center.  Approval is still pending from the Department of the State Architect (DSA) for the Nut Tree Aeronautics addition.  A kick-off meeting for design of the Building 500 renovation began August 11.  Design workshops for the renovations of Buildings 300/1500 renovations will begin August 19.  A series of workshops for the deans are being held on swing space to ensure that classroom needs are met.  

Mr. Berger indicated that the package is still being put together for approval of the Vacaville site.  Clarification is needed as to whether the District needs to undergo the full site approval process or if an abbreviated process could be used to grandfather in the site since the District had a site approval sign-off previously.  The new, proposed site is adjacent to the originally-approved site.  Dr. Perfumo advised that precedent has been set in the Chancellor’s Office to grandfather in a site providing site approval was granted already in the district for a center elsewhere and the site has merely been moved.  Dr. Allan Peterson is working with the District on the issue which will expedite the process.  The timeline for construction of the center should not be affected by the site approval process.  

Mr. Berger will provide all future Bond updates in a written, summary form for Board members to receive in their packets prior to Board meetings.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of August 4, 2004

Human Resources

(b)
Employment  2004-05, Gratuitous Service, Employment 2003-04 

Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant List 

Student Services

(d)
GEAR UP Grant

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Jerry Wilkerson for approval of the Consent Agenda as amended (see item 4. Approval of Agenda above).  The motion passed unanimously.

 8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed.  

9. NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a) Governing Board Vacancy

Vice President James M. Bracy brought this item to the Board at the last meeting for filling the vacancy in Trustee Area #4 created by the sudden passing of Trustee Bill Thurston.  Dr. Perfumo stated that Dee Alarcón, Solano County Superintendent of Schools, has informed her that in light of the timelines with advertising and posting vacancies, the soonest Ms. Alarcón would anticipate filling the position would be early January; however, Ms. Alarcón has the authority to do a consolidated election in November.  Dr. Perfumo recommended that the Governing Board leave the seat vacant and wait for the November election.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Phil McCaffrey that the Governing Board vacancy in Area #4 be filled in the General Election on November 2.  The motion passed unanimously.

Academic Affairs

(b)
College Catalog

Vice President James Bracy indicated that copies of the 2004-05 College Catalog are available for public usage.  

Discussion ensued concerning the cover of the catalog and the need to project a better image of Solano College in the future.  Trustee Keith complimented the employees who worked on the excellent content/format of the catalog and spoke about the expertise of Kris March, Director of Community Services/Public Information Officer, who retired recently.  Dr. Perfumo informed the Board that the Executive Council also discussed the catalog cover and have determined a process that would require the printer to submit a minimum of three proposed covers for review and selection by the Executive Council and Nancy Hopkins, Public Information Officer.  It would be the intent to choose a cover that would reflect students, campus buildings and the full name of the College.  

Moved by Trustee Denis Honeychurch and seconded by Trustee Willie McKnight for approval of the 2004-05 College Catalog.  The motion passed unanimously.  

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Presentation – District’s Public Information and Marketing Campaign 

Dr. Perfumo introduced this item referring to the retirement of Kris March and the vacancy of the Public Information Officer position due to budget cuts made last year.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that Nancy Hopkins was hired on a part-time consultant basis last year to market the College and provide public information for the District to the community.  

Nancy Hopkins presented a PowerPoint presentation on activities she has done for the College during the past year as well as plans for the new year.  Copies of her presentation and key newspaper articles were furnished to the Governing Board.  Ms. Hopkins began working for Solano College in August 2003 and works on a part-time basis under the direct supervision of 

Dr. Perfumo.  Ms. Hopkins expounded upon 2003-04 goals set with Dr. Perfumo, 2003-04 PR recap, 2003-04 accomplishments through 6/30/04, marketing efforts and 2004-05 goals.  Ms. Hopkins stated that she is working toward a template for SCC ads so that when people see the ads, they recognize that it is Solano College and then they read the ad to see what we are advertising.  She spoke about focusing on the south county area to strengthen the College’s visibility in Vallejo and Benicia.  

Inquiry was made concerning targeting high school students and reaching students in outlying north county.  Dr. Perfumo indicated that greater focus would be given to marketing strategies that tie into the high schools.  Ms. Hopkins indicated that north county media is very supportive.  She stated that press releases are also distributed in Winters and to the Dixon Tribune which run articles on the College.  In addition, Dr. Perfumo stated that a year ago, the Board had concerns about coverage in the Vallejo paper; therefore, building relationships in the Vallejo area became a priority.  Trustee McCaffrey stated that the Times-Herald is a sister paper of The Reporter in Vacaville.

(b)
Contract Education

Dr. Wright presented this item on behalf of Rick Ida and distributed a written report from Mr. Ida on contract education activities.  Dr. Wright highlighted current contract education programs as well as programs to begin in the fall and future contract education opportunities.  The report was in response to the Board’s request on results of business contacts made by Steve Lessler and the benefits from these contacts to the College.  Dr. Wright explained that it takes time to develop relationships and generate revenue.  In total, the District has one active contract, three in the start-up phase and seven in the planning stage as a result of Mr. Lessler’s work.  

11.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Trustee Wilkerson welcomed Dr. Perfumo back and expressed appreciation to Vice President Bracy for his leadership.

12.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD   

Trustee Keith reported that the City of Vallejo held an Interagency Committee meeting recently.  

Student Trustee LaFarga requested a progress report on collection of the additional tuition due to the increase in enrollment fees from $18 to $26.  Dr. Perfumo will ask Gerry Fisher to provide a report at the end of the fee collection period.  

Board President Claffey commented that an artificial pond was built at the back of the campus (to assist with the I-80 Caltrans project) and requested that Ray Ogden or someone contact Mosquito Control to see what can be done to mitigate any mosquito and West Nile problems.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the College’s attorney had informed her late today that the Joint Powers Authority (JPA) had contacted him to inform the District that it needs to make mosquito repellent with DEET available for grounds workers, athletes, and any employee or member of the public on campus who wishes to protect themselves from a mosquito bite.    

Trustee McKnight expressed his apologies for inadvertently missing an automotive meeting and asked Dr. Wright to inform the group that he would attend the next meeting. 

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 7:53 p.m.

13.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Legal Counsel—Anticipated Litigation
Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to California Government Code

section 54956.9, subdivision (b):  (1 case)

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:05 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:22 p.m.

14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 8:23 p.m.

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that the Governing Board discussed anticipated litigation with its legal counsel pursuant to Government Code section 54956.9 and reviewed a Tort Claim received by Gene Thomas served on July 26, 2004.  The Board took action ratifying the Vice President’s issuance notice of insufficiency pursuant to Government Code section 910.8.  The vote was unanimous.  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:25 p.m.
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    APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
